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1. Chair’s Opening Comment
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      Councillor Tony Brown

       




     Panel Chair

“The Panel was a successful example of the democratic process in action. Officers worked hard and contributed much. A useful public meeting was held which provided a forum for members of the public to have their voices heard. And the result is a whole series of practical recommendations which should allow for both better public understanding of what is happening and a smoother, more stream-lined, process of planning enforcement in Ealing.”

2. Introduction 

The Ad Hoc Scrutiny Panel on “Planning Breaches and Enforcement and their Relationship with Building Regulations” (short title “Planning Enforcement”) was set up by Overview and Scrutiny Committee (OSC) on 8th June 2005. This topic had been put forward by both the Conservative Group and the Southall Area Committee.

3. Expected outcomes

What follows is extracted from the terms of reference agreed by the Panel and the OSC. The full terms of reference are available as background papers. 

The purpose of the Panel was to identify how planning decisions and regulations can be enforced more effectively and how the public and relevant stakeholders can be persuaded  that Ealing Council is an effective enforcer.

The scope of the Panel was Planning Breaches and Enforcement and their Relationship with Building Regulations.

The key outcomes for Ealing residents from the Panel’s work were expected to be:
· More effective enforcement of planning decisions and regulations

· Raised expectations amongst local residents and other stakeholders that planning decisions and regulations will be effectively enforced

· Increased capacity for neighbour disputes, which do not originate from planning matters, to be directed to other relevant services or agencies

· Recommendations to Government on how current legislation and guidelines could beneficially be amended so as to strengthen local authority powers to secure enforcement

The key outcomes for Panel members were expected to include:

· The development of a better understanding of the current planning system 

· The development of a better understanding of how local residents and other stakeholders perceive the planning system

· Increased knowledge about ways in which planning enforcement problems can be  tackled

· Increased knowledge about how Scrutiny Panels can secure effective outcomes

4. Panel recommendations and officers’ comments on the recommendations

The Panel’s final recommendations and the background to the recommendations are contained in the table on pages 7-16. The comments of the service officers’ (all of whom regularly contributed to the Panel’s work) are also included. These come from Noel Rutherford (Built Environment Director), Bláithín Butler (Enforcement and Neighbourhood Teams Manager) / Ingrid Smith (Enforcement Deputy Team Leader). Helen Harris (Head of Legal Services) also provided a presentation at one Panel meeting. 

Section 5 records some other issues that the Panel considered. 

	1. MAXIMISING THE USE OF AVAILABLE RESOURCES



	BACKGROUND
	RECOMMENDATIONS
	SERVICE OFFICER COMMENTS 

(including any resource and legal implications)

	1.1
	Most of the Planning Enforcement Officers have to travel around Ealing by bus. Officer time could be used more effectively if they had the use of a car.


	The person specification for new Planning Enforcement Officers should require each applicant to possess a driving license and, either have the regular use of their own car or be willing to use a car from the Council’s car pool.

If necessary, the Council’s car pool should be expanded to taken into account the needs of Planning Enforcement Officers (and all other officers for whom travel around Ealing is an essential part of their work).
	Discriminating against non-drivers would be inappropriate (especially as it is possible to get around the borough without a car).

This would also have to cover planning officers, EHO’s transport officers etc.

	1.2
	For the first time since 2002, permanent Planning Enforcement Officers are being recruited. The applicable salaries have, with the approval of Cabinet, been increased to make Ealing more competitive. For every 5 planning jobs in London there are just 4 appropriately qualified people; in planning enforcement the ratio is more like 3 jobs to 2 qualified people.
	The planned review of the recruitment campaign, for report to Regulatory Committee in September 2006, is welcomed. This review should include information on the (a) staffing establishment (b) actual staffing, (c) workload and (d) successful enforcement actions.
	The current recruitment campaign seeks to have 80:20 permanent to temporary staff members.

A report on the success of the campaign was requested and it was agreed to present such a report to Regulatory Committee in September 2006.

	BACKGROUND
	RECOMMENDATIONS
	SERVICE OFFICER COMMENTS 

(including any resource and legal implications)

	1.3
	Some complaints received by the Planning Enforcement Team are really a “front” for general complaints between neighbours and are not, at their essence, resolvable as planning enforcement matters.


	A list of agencies that can assist in neighbour disputes should be developed and maintained.

Ground rules for re-directing what are essentially neighbour disputes to other agencies should be developed and implemented.


	Noted and agreed.


	2. PROVIDING THE PUBLIC WITH BETTER INFORMATION



	BACKGROUND
	RECOMMENDATIONS
	SERVICE OFFICER COMMENTS 

(including any resource and legal implications)

	2.1
	Ealing’s website does not contain information about planning enforcement.


	Information on planning enforcement, including the capacity to submit information and raise planning enforcement concerns on-line, and a “who’s who of key officer contacts, should be added to the Council website.  

Good practice examples from other local authorities should be investigated in order to produce the best possible material and presentation. 
	This information will shortly be available on the website. Work has been ongoing in preparation.



	2.2


	Members of the public submitting concerns to the Planning Enforcement Team by e-mail have are not always clear if their message has been received. 
	Consideration should be given, in the development of the Response Programme, to the provision of an automatic reply acknowledging the receipt of incoming e-mails.
	

	2.3
	Regular usage of ‘Around Ealing’ is being considered as one of the means of communicating information to the public about planning matters (excluding statutory advertisements for applications submitted under planning and related legislation, which have specific publicity requirements).


	The plan to use ‘Around Ealing’ should be supported and the opportunity taken to include information at least once a year on planning enforcement, how it operates, how people can make complaints about developments that do not have planning approval and what happens to these complaints.
	Noted. ‘Around Ealing’ could be used as one outlet to publicise the Service (as well as the website, public events such as ‘Environment Days’ etc).

	2.4
	Access by the public and Council Members to details of past planning applications, approvals, appeals and enforcement action has become more difficult. This is due to (a) historic records being transferred to the Greenford document centre and (b) the withdrawal of planning application details from all libraries, except Ealing library. This makes it difficult to establish whether a particular development has, or has not, been given planning approval and what modifications (if any) have been undertaken in response to planning enforcement action by the Council.

	Arrangements should be made so that quick and easy access can be provided to planning and enforcement records by (a) making this information available on-line and (b) providing copies of planning applications in the appropriate local libraries (in addition to Ealing library).


	Electronic Records D..M..S.. proposals, as part of the Response programme, should help facilitate online access. 

Enforcement records are confidential and not available for inspection by the public.

Enforcement notices, enforcement appeals, and court decisions can be made public.


	3. GETTING THE MESSAGE ACROSS – That the Council takes enforcement seriously.



	BACKGROUND
	RECOMMENDATIONS
	SERVICE OFFICER COMMENTS 

(including any resource and legal implications)

	3.1
	Action needs to be taken to demonstrate publicly that the Council can and does take effective planning enforcement action. Demonstrating that such action is taken will help to discourage those who set out to deliberately ignore planning requirements.  


	An ongoing log of enforcement successes should be established and maintained.

A programme for securing regular and widespread publicity – in English and other key languages spoken in LB Ealing - for planning enforcement successes should be developed and implemented in collaboration with Marketing and Communications. 

Details of enforcement action should also be displayed on trees.

Actions taken should continue to be reported to Regulatory Committee on a regular basis

	Noted. The monitoring currently being undertaken and reported to Regulatory Committee has allowed the enforcement section to identify its successes more easily than before. The potential to publicise this can be examined (taking account of any Human Rights issues etc).

	BACKGROUND
	RECOMMENDATIONS
	SERVICE OFFICER COMMENTS 

(including any resource and legal implications)

	3.2
	There are no national or local procedures for checking that developments take place in accordance with approved development plans.
	A voluntary ‘Certificate of Conformity’ scheme, should be developed and implemented building on the proposals presented to the Panel. 

The benefits of such a scheme to should be well-publicised to all developers with a reasonable charge being levied for the provision of the Certificate.

Whilst establishing the scheme, the possibility of adding this information to Land Registry records should be investigated.


	This has huge potentially significant resource implications as we would have to measure developments on site and check all details are in compliance. The service is already struggling to deal with high workloads, without adding another non-statutory function. It would require another team but the concept is worthy of investigation.

Income generated by certification processes are unlikely to cover such costs. It is unlikely that developers who build developments that do not accord with plans would apply for a certificate, so officers would probably just be measuring developments that accord with plans.

The suggested approach of using Building Control to monitor ongoing works would seem potentially more effective, as breaches should come to light as a development is being built. 

Developers clearly could opt not to obtain a certificate of conformity, which is not required under planning legislation. Compliance checks by LPA’s tend to be rare, due to the resourcing issues and financial constraints encountered by all authorities.

We would need to establish what the 

liability would be if the certificate of conformity was issued incorrectly.




	4. USING BETTER TECHNOLOGY



	BACKGROUND
	RECOMMENDATIONS
	SERVICE OFFICER COMMENTS 

(including any resource and legal implications)

	4.1
	Discussion is underway with a private company about the development of a future software system that might become a standard package on planning and associated services to ensure co-ordinated action with building control and environmental health. 

	Officers should be supported in the pursuit of a possible standard package if the proposed software represents value for money.
	

	4.2
	Planning Enforcement Officers are not equipped for remote working. Officers could work more efficiently if remote working facilities were available.


	Subject to review and evaluation, the current pilot use of computer “tablets” by Building Control officers should be rolled out, with any appropriate modifications, to include Planning Enforcement Officers. 

New technology should be used to enable planning and building control officers to communicate all relevant information to and from the office base and also between officers of the different departments.


	Noted and agreed.

This is only achievable if the ICT resources are available. 

	5. BENCHMARKING AND SETTING TARGETS



	BACKGROUND
	RECOMMENDATIONS
	SERVICE OFFICER COMMENTS 

(including any resource and legal implications)

	5.1
	The Panel asked officers to gather and report on information from other local authorities about their performance measures and public information. There was limited time for this benchmarking exercise.


	Officers should continue to gather information from other local authorities about their performance, performance measures and public information. Information about good practice elsewhere should be used to support a drive for service improvements.
	The results of the first benchmarking exercise have proved beneficial and it is intended to carry out further benchmarking exercises in the future.

	5.2
	There is an absence of national performance targets for planning enforcement and, as a consequence, little conformity in procedures, performance targets, performance and resourcing levels between local authorities.
	Officers should work through the relevant professional bodies to promote the development of voluntary and/or national planning enforcement standards that will support improvements to the service.
	National targets realistically have to be set nationally through central government. It is more appropriate, for the present, to continue to develop our own indicators, taking account of all available government guidance (and could take account of feedback from the public/stakeholders). 

	5.3
	The legal department take approximately 4-8 weeks to prepare the enforcement notices, which Planning Enforcement Officers then serve. This is a task that will be taken over by the Development Control Service once permanent Enforcement Officers and Planning Officers have been recruited.
	Development Control should set, and publicise, a more challenging target of 4-6 weeks in which to prepare enforcement notices. 
	


	6. USING ALL AVAILABLE POWERS EFFECTIVELY



	BACKGROUND
	RECOMMENDATIONS
	SERVICE OFFICER COMMENTS 

(including any resource and legal implications)

	6.1
	The Council is not taking full advantage of the potential inter-linkages between the work of building control and planning enforcement in securing effective planning enforcement.  

Building regulations officers are currently charged with checking, when they visit, that domestic developments are completed in accordance with the plans approved by the Council. This is not yet working as effectively as it should. 


	Evidence should be recorded, and made available to the Regulatory Committee, on the checks made by building regulations officers to ensure that building has been completed in accordance with plans as approved by the Council.

Action should be taken to ensure that, in future, there is one shared computer database for recording information on planning applications, building regulations and planning enforcement.


	This matter will be explored with the Building Control section.

Major cost implications. Currently, we have access to each other’s databases, which we could look at expanding. There might be implications if the data could be amended/recorded by people outside the Service, especially as enforcement complaints are confidential and BC is data protected.

Awareness the BCO’s, like planners, are an expensive and scarce resource and ICT links in reporting and data-sharing will be dependent on future investment for success. 



	
	BACKGROUND
	RECOMMENDATIONS
	SERVICE OFFICER COMMENTS 

(including any resource and legal implications)



	6.2


	There are a range of possible powers for the Council to use in securing enforcement with planning decisions and law. These powers are not currently being used to maximum advantage.  Consideration is being given to the re-establishment of an Enforcement Forum.
	Action should be taken to ensure that that the Council uses all the powers at its disposal.

A new Enforcement Forum (a multi-disciplinary working group of officers involved in enforcement action across the Council) should be established by October 2006 to review and utilise more effectively all the possible powers that the Council has at is disposal to secure enforcement, including planning enforcement.

Consideration should be given to the inclusion of the Police within this working group.

A consolidated list of all the available powers for planning enforcement should be produced with training and support given to Planning Enforcement officers on how to secure their effective use.


	Noted and agreed.

The Forum will be the best tool for problem resolution. The previous Enforcement Forum failed in the past because it was set up with no support resource.  

	
	BACKGROUND
	RECOMMENDATIONS
	SERVICE OFFICER COMMENTS 

(including any resource and legal implications)



	6.3
	Mobile phone masts have been erected because the Planning Department failed to respond to the initial proposals and subsequent modifications within the statutory period (now 56 days, previously 

42 days) 


	The Planning Department should always seek to respond to mobile phone mast notifications within the statutory time period.
	

	7. SECURING MORE POWERS



	7.1
	The current legislative framework for planning enforcement gives Councils inadequate and ineffective powers to secure enforcement. The Government has not yet followed up on the Planning Green Paper 2002.


	The Council should communicate with, and lobby, the Office of the Deputy Prime Minister and the Local Government Association, to follow up the 2002 Planning Green Paper with new legislation that will strengthen the Council powers on planning enforcement.


	Noted.


4. Other issues considered

4.1 Contentious issues within the Panel’s remit

There were two issues, raised at several meetings and matters of some contention, on which the Panel ultimately decided not to develop any recommendations. 

Planning Enforcement Sweeps: In the view of the two Southall members on the Panel – a view supported by some of the participating members of the public - self-regulation by the Council (ie relying on a complaints-driven system) in the enforcement of planning violations has badly failed in Ealing Borough, especially in Southall. It is the view of these members that the only effective way forward would be for the Council to undertake pro-active, multi-disciplinary, planning enforcement sweeps in selected areas.

After consideration, and taking into account the views of service officers, the majority view on the Panel was that it was unlikely that an enforcement sweep, including planning enforcement matters, would receive the necessary political, or officer, support due to (a) the resource implications and (b) the need to ensure that Human Rights legislation is not breached.

Policy on Temporary Stop Notices: The view was put forward by some participating members of the public that Ealing’s policy on the use of temporary stop notices is unnecessarily restrictive, that the policy has particularly negative consequences in Conservation Areas, and that the policy should be revised.

On this matter, the Panel was informed (a) that the current policy was agreed as recently as 30th June 2005, (b) that legal advice had been taken into account in framing the policy and (c) that the legal department had recently re-confirmed that it considered the approach adopted appropriate and (d) that Ealing’s approach appeared to be consistent with the approach adopted by other authorities. 

4.2 Issues raised which were outside of the Panel’s remit

There were four issues, concerning the registration of houses in multiple occupation, which were highlighted to the Panel but were viewed as being matters outside of the Panel’s terms of reference. These were:

· Concern about a lack of clarity for some Council members (and members of the public) on the distinctive roles, in approving changes, between the Houses in Multiple Occupation (HMO) Team (part of Environmental Health) and the Planning Department/Planning Enforcement Team. It was, however, noted that this matters is covered in the training on planning which is open to all Members.
· Concern that the HMO Team register buildings which do not yet have planning approval.

· Concern that the HMO register is not accessible to individuals and organisations which wish to check it and that without this capacity landlords are not effectively monitored. 

· Concern that the HMO Team notify landlords of forthcoming inspections (giving landlords ample opportunity to move tenants and property out temporarily) and that visits are usually made during the day when occupation is more likely to be at its greatest in the evenings and at weekends.
4.3 Advice to service officers

The Panel scheduled into its work programme the review of a leaflet being drafted by service officers for the public titled ‘A Guide to the Planning Enforcement Service’.

The draft leaflet was presented to the meeting on 2nd February and Panel members, and members of the public who were present, made comments on the content and design of the leaflet. These comments are being taken into account by service officers in the production of a final version in English and other key languages spoken in Ealing. The Panel greatly welcomes the production of this leaflet.

5. Public involvement

The Panel chose not to appoint any non-voting advisory members. 

Instead, the Panel decided to invite interested people to attend and speak to the Panel on 3rd January on the subject of the ‘Public perception of planning enforcement in Ealing’. Members of the public were invited to this meeting through press articles, the circulation of an explanatory note to members of the Development Control Users’ Group and to people who had already indicated an interest in the Panel’s work.

Twenty-three members of the public attended, of whom approximately 18 spoke to the Panel. Some members of the public contributed as representatives of residents associations or community groups; others contributed as individuals. Five written submissions were also received at or shortly after the meeting.

Five members of the public attended the final meeting on 2nd February and two written commentaries on the outline Panel report, including the possible recommendations, were presented to the Panel.

One member of the public also attended the meeting on 18th October and another member of the public attended the meeting on 29th November. 

5. Key Learning Points

The following observations were made at the final meeting on 2nd February 2006


6. Membership and attendance

The Panel met a total of five times. The membership of the Panel and attendance at meetings was as follows:

	Name
	Total 

Possible
	Actual Attendance
	Apologies received
	Substituted

	Tony Brown (Chair)
	5
	5
	0
	0

	Tej Ram Bagha
	5
	5
	0
	0

	Swaran Singh Kang
	4


	3
	1
	1

Philip Portwood

	Mark Karasinski
	5


	2
	3
	0

	John Popham
	5
	4


	0
	1

Mrs Hazel Ware

	Harvey Rose
	5
	4
	1
	1

	Fred Varley
	5
	4
	1
	1


The Chair of the Regulatory Committee, Laurence Evans, also attended the meetings held on 18th October and 3rd January (and gave apologies for the meeting held on 29th November). 

Nigel Sumner (Shadow Cabinet - Streets and Environment) and Mrs Diana Pagan (Shadow Cabinet - Chief Whip) both attended the meeting on 18th October. 

Scrutiny Officer: Nigel Spalding

Tel: 020 8825 8182

Email: spaldingn@ealing.gov.uk

Ealing Scrutiny Unit

Ealing Council

Perceval House 4/SW

14-16 Uxbridge Road

Web: www.ealing.gov.uk/scrutiny



Members of the Panel commented that:


The meeting on 3rd February, to which members of the public had been invited to comment, had been helpful and effective


The meeting on 3rd February had been the most interesting meeting


The contribution of officers, through presentations, reports, answering questions and in providing comments had been good


The quality of chairing had been good


The work programme followed by the Panel had a logical progression, with each meeting having a different purpose yet leading naturally on to the next meeting


Members of the public who were present also commented:


It had been helpful to have the papers circulated to them before the meeting – this had enabled them to read them in advance of the meeting and make comments at the meeting


It had taken time for the existence and work of the Panel to enter into public consciousness; it would have been helpful if this had occurred at an earlier stage
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